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AMERICAN PUBLIC TRANSPORTATION ASSOCIATION

MID-SIZED TRANSIT SYSTEM OF THE YEAR





CDTA BOARD OF DIRECTORS 

MEETING AGENDA

Wednesday, May 30, 2018
CDTA Board Room - 110 Watervliet Avenue

Start Time – 12:00 Noon
Board Item
Responsibility
Page
Call to Order
Georgie Nugent


Ascertain Quorum and Approve Agenda
Georgie Nugent
Approve Minutes of April 25, 2018
Georgie Nugent
2
Recognition
· Alphonso Dukes - 20 Years of Service
Georgie Nugent
Board Chair Comments
Georgie Nugent
· Moving CDTA Forward

Committee Reports: (Action Items Listed)
Performance Monitoring Committee (Met on 05/23/18)
Denise Figueroa
· Approve Contracts for IT Support Services
14
· Approve Purchase of Two Trolleys
23
· Approve Purchase of Two Motor Coaches
27
· Approve Purchase of 12 40-Foot Buses
32
· Approve Contract for Transit Services
36
Audit Committee (Met on 05/23/18)
Denise Figueroa
· Approve FYE 2018 Audit Report
40
Investment Committee Report
Denise Figueroa
Strategic and Operational Planning Committee (05/24/18)
Georgie Nugent
Chief Executive Officer’s Report
Carm Basile
41
Executive Session 

· Collective Bargaining Update
Carm Basile

Good of the Order (Added by Approval of the Chair)

Announcements

Upcoming Meetings (110 Watervliet Avenue)
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June 27, 2018; July 25, 2018; September 26, 2018

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF APRIL 25, 2018 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
Georgeanna M. Nugent, Acting Chairperson



Corey L. Bixby



Michael J. Criscione



Jaclyn Falotico



Denise A. Figueroa



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Jayme B. Lahut

OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance




Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement



Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources 




Jaime L. Watson, Director of Corporate Communications




Ross Farrell, Director of Planning




Allison Schreffler, Manager of Marketing



Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor




Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

Nancy Benedict, Citizens for Transportation

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:05 p.m., Ms. Nugent called the meeting to order.

· Ms. Nugent noted that a quorum was present.

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Mr. Criscione

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa


Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF THE FEBRUARY 28, 2018 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Ms. Falotico

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF THE MARCH 28, 2018 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Ms. Falotico

Carried Unanimously

COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE MONITORING COMMITTEE

Report from Denise A. Figueroa, Chair

· The Performance Monitoring Committee met at noon on Wednesday, April 18, 2018 at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.

Consent Agenda Items

· The Authority provides uniforms to maintenance employees to ensure a consistent and clean appearance and for safety purposes. The current contract is set to expire.  An Invitation for Bids was issued; one bid was received.  The incumbent provider, Cintas Corporation submitted the single bid, and staff is satisfied with the quality of service provided. 

· The Authority hereby awards a three-year uniform contract to Cintas Corporation of Lee, Massachusetts for an amount not to exceed $40,000 per year for a total contract value of $120,000.

Resolution No. 17 – 2018 

Awarding a Contract for Maintenance Uniforms
Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Falotico

Carried Unanimously

· The CDTA Capital Improvement Plan calls for the replacement of paratransit vehicles when they reach the end of their useful lives.  The Authority awarded a competitively-bid paratransit bus contract to Shepard Brothers Coach & Equipment of Canandaigua, New York and now desires to authorize the purchase of six paratransit vehicles to replace vehicles, which have reached the end of their useful life.  The price per vehicle is $83,681, with an additional $10,000 per vehicle for radio and communication equipment for a total contract purchase of $562,086, with delivery expected in late October, 2018.

· The Authority hereby authorizes the purchase of six paratransit vehicles from Shepard Brothers (Coach & Equipment) of Canandaigua, New York, for a total cost of $562,086. 

Resolution No. 18 – 2018 

Authorizing the Purchase of Six Paratransit Vehicles 
Motion – Mr. Criscione

Seconded – Falotico

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Schaeffer noted that the Authority should begin to plan for a transition from fossil fuel vehicles to electric vehicles considering the ongoing climate instability.

· Mr. Basile advised that this will not happen overnight, but it is in process, and it will be a gradual influx of technology.  He said that in the coming months, the Committee will receive information on where the Authority is regarding this conversion.    

· In 2009, NYSERDA awarded a competitive grant to Van Pool Services Incorporated (VPSI), which became vRide and is now Enterprise Rideshare of St. Louis, Missouri to pilot a vanpool project in the Capital Region. Vanpooling is complementary to other forms of public transit and provides a useful option for customers living in rural areas not covered by transit routes.

· Staff has determined that it is in the Authority’s best interest to continue the operation and promotion of vanpooling in the Capital Region.  The cost of the program is 100% funded through a Surface Transportation Program (STP-Flex) grant.  There are no other vanpool providers in the area, and the current contractor, Enterprise Rideshare, has the infrastructure in place to allow for the continuous operation of services.  Pricing submitted by Enterprise Rideshare has been determined to be fair and reasonable.

· The Authority hereby authorizes the award of a three-year, sole source contract to Enterprise Rideshare of St. Louis, Missouri for an estimated three-year contract price of $540,000.

Resolution No. 19 – 2018 

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Vanpool Services
Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Mr. Criscione

In Favor – 4/ Opposed – 0

Abstentions – 1 (Mr. Schaeffer)

Carried 

· Mr. Schaeffer reiterated his comments about transitioning from fossil fuel to electric vehicles.
Audit Committee Items

· Sarah Matrose provided the internal audit quarterly report. Work in progress included the annual risk assessment and annual audit plan (which was provided). Upcoming work includes a credit card audit and an audit of PCI activities. Ms. Matrose also gave an update on her continuing education. 

Investment Committee Items

· The New York Public Authorities Law requires authorities to annually review and approve their investment policy. This details the operative policy for investing, monitoring and reporting of funds for the Authority.

· Minor changes were proposed to the policy.  They will improve consistency and clarity of terms and tighten controls for collateral. General Counsel has reviewed the policy and does not recommend any further modifications.

· The Authority hereby approves and adopts the investment policy dated April 25, 2018.

Resolution No. 20 – 2018 

Approval and Adoption of the 2018 Investment Policy
Motion – Ms. Falotico

Seconded – Mr. Criscione

Carried Unanimously
· The monthly investment report provided by Hugh Johnson Advisors was received and reviewed by the Committee.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Monthly Management Report for the year-end period was reviewed in Committee, and a presentation was provided.  MRT was under budget by 5%, and customer fares finished about even. Advertising revenue was over budget by 3%.  Wages were also level and health benefits were under budget by 3.8% for the year. Worker’s compensation finished 4.6% over budget. This year, the Authority incurred a number of loss of use awards, which were accommodated for in the FY19 budget. Purchased transportation was over budget by 7.3% for the year, and utilities were under budget by 17%.  Parts ended 9% over budget mostly a result of the need to maintain older NOVA buses. The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed in Committee.  Total ridership was down 7% for the month and 3% for the year. STAR ridership was down 6% for the month and 2% for the year. On-time performance was 77%, and all Preventative Maintenance Inspections were completed on time. Missed trips were at 40 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 22,487.  Scheduled work was at 84%. There were 24 preventable and 37 non-preventable accidents and 97% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 1,055,388.

· The next meeting of the Committee will be held at noon on Wednesday, May 23, 2018 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue. 

BOARD OPERATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Georgeanna M. Nugent, Acting Chair

· The Board Operations Committee met on Thursday, April 19, 2018 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.  

· Lisa Marrello provided an update on advocacy.  She advised that the Legislature completed action on the 2018-19 state budget, which includes increases in transit capital and operating aid.  It includes a 2% increase in STOA funding to all upstate transit systems (an increase of $720,000 for CDTA).  Additionally, it includes a $20 million increase in capital funding for upstate transit systems. Ms. Marrello advised that her team is advocating for increases to the STOA base. They are also identifying other funding that may be available for the Authority’s projects and activities.   

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, May 24, 2018 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

STRATEGIC AND OPERATIONAL PLANNING COMMITTEE

Report from Georgeanna M. Nugent, Acting Chair

· The Strategic and Operational Planning Committee met on Thursday, April 19, 2018 at 12:00 noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

Consent Agenda Items

None

Administrative Discussion Items

· Jonathan Scherzer presented the FY2019 Marketing Plan.  The plan focuses on how the Authority connects the Capital Region, its route network, mobility options and attracting new customers. It includes a suite of marketing assets and it will showcase CDTA product lines with enhanced opportunities, sustainable travel choices, and connecting people to economic opportunity.  

· The Authority’s service encourages businesses to locate near transit service.  It connects people to arts and culture and encourages healthy life styles.  Advertising campaigns will feature:

· Navigator to incentivize customers to join

· CDPHP Cycle! with more bikes and new locations

· Trolleys for shopping and tourism

· Highlighting the success of BRT and making the case for expansion

· The next meeting of the Committee will be held at noon on Thursday, May 24, 2018 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue. 

ELECTION OF OFFICERS

· Acting Chair, Ms. Nugent turned the floor over to Ms. Figueroa, Chair of the Nominating Committee who reported that after careful consideration, the Committee nominated the following slate of officers for fiscal year 2018-2019.



Chairwoman

Georgeanna M. Nugent



Vice Chairwoman

Michael J. Criscione



Secretary

Mark Schaeffer



Treasurer

Jayme B. Lahut

· Ms. Figueroa thanked the Nominating Committee for their input in this process.  The members of the Nominating Committee were David Stackrow, Corey Bixby and herself.

· There being no other nominations, a motion was made by Ms. Falotico, seconded by Mr. Criscione and carried that the Secretary cast a single vote in favor of the nominated slate.  The nominees were thereby elected as the officers for the fiscal year 2018-2019.  Ms. Nugent thanked the Nominating Committee for their work.  She also expressed her appreciation to the Board, management and staff for all their excellent, hard work.  
· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for April 2018, which included a summary of Performance Indicators for March 2018.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None

EXECUTIVE SESSION

· None

UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Chairman Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:


May 30, 2018


June 27, 2018


July 25, 2018

ADJOURNMENT – 01:15 PM

Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Ms. Falotico

Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________

Mark Schaeffer, Secretary

Dated:  April 25, 2018
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

As the weather finally begins to feel more like spring, all of us at CDTA are looking forward to more challenges, more opportunities and an even greater effort to make our company bigger, better and stronger. 

Our advocacy for a state budget that is inclusive of transit needs is behind us for now. I would rate our effort as very good and consistent with our vision for a coordinated system that connects people to economic opportunities. Our operating and capital plans are solid foundations that will produce the best service possible. The operating plan grows by less than 2%, which is prudent and conservative. However, it does not provide resources for service additions, expansions, or significant improvements to the way we do business. In these difficult times, this is understandable, but disappointing for customers who want more service and connections from CDTA. We are stretching our financial resources as far as we can, mostly by using federal 5307 funds for operations and extending projections for Mortgage Recording Tax and customer revenue. These projections are optimistic and they could fall short. The real fix lies in expanding the state transit operating assistance program (STOA) with a multi-year approach to funding. This continues to be our advocacy call, and we are discussing it with appropriate audiences.  

We are pleased that the state legislature added capital funding this year, enhancing the third year of a 5-year plan that is designed to improve the facilities and equipment we use to operate our system. The state capital plan has been a breath of fresh air, and it is allowing us to be more flexible with our federal allocations. However, words of caution continue to be that federal funding is intended for capital purchases, not operations. Using it for operations should be short term and not a substitute for state or local funding for operations. This is part of our advocacy message – Lisa Marrello provided a full report on our advocacy work and plans moving forward at last week’s Board Operations Committee meeting.  

As the temperatures begin to rise, so do bike rides on CDPHPCycle!  As part of our grand opening for Season 2 of Cycle!, bikes were installed at stations last week, and applications and GPS readers were turned on for a soft opening. We are installing new stations, which will be populated with new bicycles over the next few weeks as we work our way towards 75 stations and 350 bicycles. A media event to formally open the season is scheduled for May 8 with details to follow. We are excited about Season 2 and the expanded program; by the look of the first few days, so are Cycle! customers. We continue to discuss this effort with potential partners who want to join this exciting program. Our plan also includes the addition of specially branded bikes to be used in promotion and partnership development. All outreach work is coordinated with our title sponsors at CDPHP for maximum exposure.  

I am pleased to tell you that as of April 1, we have achieved full integration of Navigator, our smart card/mobile ticketing system. More than 35,000 Navigator cards have been distributed throughout our system. We no longer sell or accept older products on our buses. This has been a long, and at times difficult transition, but we are pleased with the way it has gone and our ability to penetrate our customer market. Not all 35,000 cards are being used, but the objective is to get them in the hands of customers and convince them of the benefits of this technology. During the next few months, we will introduce new features to add value to Navigator. Providing information continues for customer service employees who have done an outstanding job. Implementation of this innovative program has been a team effort, touching every department and requiring support by lots of people. I am proud of their work. 

The Navigator transition has resulted in a drop in boardings counts. For fiscal year 2017-2018, total boardings throughout the system were 3% less than last fiscal year. As we have discussed in committee meetings, the transition to Navigator has had a significant impact on boardings as customers move between products and change how they use products. This will likely take through the first quarter of the fiscal year to even out. Staff assigned to the project are monitoring this and the components that drive it to understand exactly what is happening, how to report it, and what the long-term impacts will be. Of course, weather in the last quarter of the year and the national trend that shows a slowing of transit ridership worked against us as well.   

In the next week or so, we will exchange contract proposals with the Amalgamated Transit Union, Local 1321 and will begin the collective bargaining process. The contract with the ATU outlines wages, benefits and working conditions for employees in the workplace. The current agreement, which had a three-year term, expires on June 15, 2018. Negotiating sessions are scheduled through May and June as the bargaining teams work towards an agreement. Once an agreement is reached, it will need to be ratified by active members of the ATU. It will also need to be approved by the CDTA Board of Directors. We will share information with you as it becomes available. Please let me or Mike Collins know if you have questions.  

Construction updates – work on the deck repair has resumed at Rensselaer Rail Station. This project will be completed in phases. Phase one is complete, allowing us to open the deck for normal traffic flow. We expect phase two and three to be complete this summer and all phases complete by the end of 2018. Work will begin in the next week or so at Lark and Washington. Extended winter weather delayed our start up and we have some catching up to do. We are looking at an early summer completion and are planning an event to open the new BRT station. Street amenities and facilities staff are working throughout the system, cleaning winter debris, replacing worn parts and damaged panels in shelters. Shortly, they will begin pouring pads for shelter installations and scheduling replacements for those in need. Lastly, installation of hardware and software for our CAD/AVL system is continuing. This is a complicated install with layers of hardware, software and employee familiarization required. Our IT staff is working closely with operations staff to insure a smooth transition on this important initiative.  

Lastly, we continue to build on our designation as the Best Mid-Size Transit System in North America. We received a front page story in the Albany Business Review regarding our regional approach to mobility and problem solving. We will focus on this when we unveil Season 2 of CDPHPCycle! and as we plan our annual State of CDTA presentation in June. All this work is coordinated and messaged in a consistent manner to highlight what we have accomplished. Our Best System designation is a tremendous opportunity for us to position CDTA as a leader regarding mobility and economic opportunity. We have done this with elected and municipal leaders, regional decision makers, employers and others. It is bearing fruit in our relationships, and we hope that it helps to improve our financial position so that we can increase the menu of services we offer to customers. 

Key Performance Measures
Performance measures for the company are included in the monthly reports. Data is for March, and it is compared to March 2017. The data, assembled into a snapshot reporting format, provides detail about what we do and how we do it.  The March reports also provide an end of year wrap-up on our performance indicators.    

System ridership totaled 1.35 million, down 7% from last March (1.45 million). For the year, boardings were 16.3 million, which is 3% less than last year (16.8 million). As we have discussed for the past few months, the Navigator transition is having a serious impact on ridership, and we will not have a full evaluation of this for several months. Close to 90% of the boarding losses are accounted to customers moving from a magnetic stripe product to Navigator.  STAR ridership was down 6% from last March (26,980 vs. 25,310); for the year, STAR ridership totaled 291,810, down 2% from last year’s total of 298,435. Boarding counts on Northway Xpress (NX) buses were up at 15,740; for the year, NX boardings finished at 169,700, about 3% higher than last year’s count of 168,890.       

Thanks to the hard work of our staff, who have created a sense of fiscal responsibility and stewardship throughout the company. We finished the year with revenue slightly ahead of expenses, and we are in a positive cash flow position. On the revenue side, Mortgage Recording Tax receipts did not meet expectations. We budgeted $11 million for the year and finished at $10.5 million.  Most of this is due to a very poor fourth quarter when winter weather slowed real estate transactions and impacted MRT receipts. Customer revenue finished slightly ahead of projections mostly due to Universal Access renewals (at higher rates). This continues a positive trend for us as we work to wholesale more of our customer revenue base. Finally, our facility advertising program continues to produce great results for CDTA. Thanks to the efforts of our partners at Lamar Transit Advertising, revenue from this line was just over $1 million, $200,000 better than budget expectations.  

Control over expenses resulted in almost all lines being at or below budget projections. The wage line, which is our largest expense, was almost spot on projections. This happened, while we had a continuous hiring and training process, management of overtime at a constant pace, and an ongoing adjustment of head counts. The health insurance line finished 4% under budget; as we have discussed, some employees are opting out of our health care plan while others are selecting single-based plans, which are less expensive for them (and for us). Utilities and fuel were both under budget for the year, mostly a reflection of lower rates for energy and more efficient consumption on our part.    

Purchased transportation costs exceeded budget projections by 7%. We are working to control this line and the associated expenses with outsourcing STAR service. This requires a balanced approach to how we schedule and produce STAR trips; this will be a focus area for staff in the coming fiscal year. 

We missed 40 trips on the fixed route system; last March, we missed 62 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR. For the fiscal year, we missed 363 trips; last year, we missed 468 trips. We reported 61 accidents in March, with 24 categorized as preventable. Last March, we reported 70 accidents with 32 categorized as preventable. For the fiscal year, we reported 578 accidents with 206 categorized as preventable; last year, we reported 566 accidents with 185 categorized as preventable. 100% of preventative maintenance inspections were done on time; the same as last March. For the fiscal year, only 19 inspections were not completed within the required time line (there were only 7 last year). 

Scheduled maintenance work is at 84%; last March, 83% of work was scheduled.   Fixed route timeliness was at 77%; last March, it was 70%. Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minute late window at least 80% of the time.  

Our call center processed 196 comments, compared to 299 last March. For the fiscal year, we processed 3,099 comments; last year, we processed 3,696 comments.  Response time to close inquiries was at 97%. There were 1,055,000 page views at www.cdta.org. Last March, there were 941,000 views.   For the fiscal year, there were almost 12 million page views at CDTA.org.  Last fiscal year, there were 11.2 million views. The web site and social media are very important ways to communicate with customers and with the general public. This requires us to devote more attention and resources to these tools so that they are as good as they can and should be. 

Activity Report 


A good deal of my time is spent on external relations. As we position CDTA as the conduit for economic opportunity, this will continue for me. You will notice a small gap in my activity as I had a week or so with an unexpected health issue. All is well and I am back to normal. 

· On March 28, I attended a meeting of the Colonie Senior Services Board of Directors. I have served on this board for several years. I live in the town and am supportive of the work that CSSC does, which includes transportation services that are complementary to CDTA.    

· On March 29, I attended the annual Capital Region Chamber dinner. The Galesi Group was one of the honorees; we have done a good deal of work with them at developments throughout the region. I was joined by my wife Sheila, Jaime and Chris Watson, Jon and Monica Scherzer and Fred Gilliam. More than 1,100 people attended the annual event. 

· On April 2, I chaired the final meeting of the United Way Search Committee. I have been chairing this committee, which was charged with recruiting a new Chief Executive Officer. Our task is complete and Peter Gannon will begin his duties next month as company CEO.      

· On April 2, I attended a meeting with our health care representatives and members of the ATU leadership team. The meetings were designed to provide information about the options that are available to us in employee health care.  Mike Collins and Kelli Schreivogl also attended.

· On April 3, I had breakfast with Bob Wolfgang. Bob is the President of Tech Valley Security who manages our secret shopper. He is also the former Chief of the Albany Police Department. We get together periodically to talk about our efforts to make the CDTA system more convenient for customers.           

· On April 4, I had breakfast with Ryan Watroba who works at the Albany Medical Center Foundation. I was a mentor to Ryan through the Capital Region Chamber and have watched him grow as a professional; we try to stay in touch and share information. 

· On April 4, I attended our annual exemplary attendance lunch at the Italian-American Center in Albany. This is one of my favorite events, where we honor employees who come to work every day. This year 82 employees (about 12% of the workforce) received this recognition and 50 of them attended the lunch. They are the rock-solid part of our workforce who almost always excel in other parts of their jobs. It was great to take an hour or two to congratulate them and thank them for their contributions to CDTA.  

· On April 5, Jaime Watson and I attended the annual awards meeting of the Albany County Convention and Visitors Bureau at the Wolf Road Marriott. The bureau works to promote the area and attract events and overnight hotel stays. I recently joined their board of directors.     

· On April 6, I met with a new class of 10 bus operators and welcomed them to CDTA. We continue to hire new people as we work to sustain head counts at budgeted levels. I shared with the class some of our basic expectations of them as public servants and CDTA ambassadors.     

· On April 17, I had lunch with Charlie Diamond. Charlie is Executive Council at Gramercy Communications; before that, he was the chief aide to Congressman Michael McNulty. We meet periodically to talk about the local political landscape and to outline ways to better position our company.  

· On April 19, Georgie Nugent and I attended a wrap up event for our United Way employee giving campaign in our Albany garage. Our campaign raised nearly $120,000, our highest amount ever. Peter Gannon, the incoming United Way CEO was on hand to thank our employees and to congratulate them on their terrific display of community giving.     

· On April 20, Chris Desany, Ross Farrell and I met with staff from NYSDOT to talk about transit services in counties that adjoin the CDTA district and ways that this could be expanded and integrated with our services. We agreed to continue to meet and talk about the possibilities in this regard.    

· On April 23, I attended meetings of the Colonie Industrial Development Agency and Local Development Corporation. I am a member of both groups that work to encourage and support economic development and job creation in the Town of Colonie.

· On April 24, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Finance Committee. I serve on this committee to fulfil my board obligation of being on one committee.    

· Earlier this morning, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. I have been a member of the Equinox board for many years. Many of their clients and some of their staff use our services to travel to work and to treatment centers.    

Final Thoughts

On behalf of the employees of CDTA, I want to congratulate Georgie Nugent and the officers of the Authority for 2018-2019. I am looking forward to another great year, and the CDTA employees will do everything possible to help board members in their new roles and to insure a smooth and businesslike transition. This is an exciting change that comes at an exciting time for CDTA, as we offer more mobility choices and connections to economic opportunities. 

I also want to thank Dave Stackrow for his tremendous leadership as CDTA chairman for the past several years (his third tour of duty). His steady hand, sound judgement and experience in transit matters, employee relations and leadership have been incredibly valuable to our company. Dave is a tremendous source of advice and encouragement, and most important to me, a friend and trusted advisor. As Dave continues his climb within the APTA ranks, I look forward to seeing him use the national stage to advance the interests of our industry and to the benefit of CDTA. 

Copy:
Senior Staff

Director of Corporate Communications

Director of Marketing
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 21 - 2018

Awarding Contracts for 

Information Technology Support Services


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged with the continuance, development, and improvement of transportation facilities and services, requiring certain professional services, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority is empowered by N.Y. Public Authorities Law section 1306 (7) to retain or employ engineers and private consultants, and chooses to utilize consultants because the scope and timing of the services required make it impractical to employ such technical professionals, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority desires to contract for information technology network and support services, and


WHEREAS, after issuance of a Request for Proposals to provide services in many different categories including project management, disaster recovery and network system engineering, eleven firms submitted proposals, six firms participated in interviews, and four firms submitted Best and Final Offers, and 


WHEREAS, after due diligence and review and as a result of the entire procurement process, the Authority is satisfied with the competitive nature of the procurement, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority now desires to award four separate one-year contracts, each with four optional renewals, to:

· Annese & Associates, Inc. of Clifton Park, NY

· Janus Associates of Stamford, CT

· Dyntek of Albany, NY

· SoftHQ of San Diego, CA

Each for an amount not to exceed $750,000 per year per vendor, with no guarantee of work.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:

1. The Authority hereby awards four separate one-year contracts for Information Technology support services, each with four optional renewals, to Annese & Associates of Clifton Park, New York, Janus Associates of Stamford, Connecticut, Dyntek of Albany, New York and SoftHQ of San Diego, California subject to compliance with the terms and requirements of the proposals and contract documents.   

2. The Chief Executive Officer is hereby authorized to execute the appropriate contract documents.

3. The source of funds shall be FY2019-24 Operating Budgets. 

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 30th day of May, 2018.

Dated:
May 30, 2018




__________________________________









Mark Schaeffer, Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Award recommendation for Information Technology Services

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
May 23, 2018

Board Action Date:

May 30, 2018

Background:

The Information Technology (IT) department maintains contracts to support various functions throughout the organization.

Purpose:

The current contract for these services has expired.

Summary of Proposal:

A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued for firms to provide IT services in a number of different categories that include project management, disaster recovery and network system engineering (a complete list is contained in the attached support memo). The RFP provided a detailed description of required services and estimated annual need.

Eleven (11) firms submitted proposals in multiple areas of expertise out of one hundred and seventy-nine (179) prospective proposers. Six (6) firms were invited to participate in interviews, one of which declined and removed themselves from consideration due to workload.  The RFP specified there was no minimum guarantee of work, but that any contract awarded would be capped at $750,000 per vendor/per year. As a result of interviews and follow-up questions, four firms were invited to submit Best and Final Offers (BAFO’s). As a result of the entire procurement process, staff recommends contracts be awarded to the following firms:

· Annese & Associates Inc. (A ConvergeOne Company) (WBE) located in Clifton Park, New York 

· Janus Associates (WBE) located in Stamford, Connecticut
· Dyntek located in Albany, NY
· SoftHQ located in San Diego, CA
Upon Board approval, contracts will be executed immediately for a term of one years with four optional renewal years.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds

If outside IT services are required, up to $250,000 is budgeted in the FY2019 operating budget.  Future funding will depend on the budget process of that particular year. 

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:

Christopher Desany, Vice President of Infrastructure and Planning
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Date:
May 23, 2018
To:
Chairperson, Performance Management Committee


Members, Performance Management Committee

From:
Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure

Re:
Contract Awards for Information Technology Services

Background and Justification:

The CDTA Information Technology (IT) Department maintains contracts to support operations for which we have inadequate time or expertise to manage ourselves. In 2012, the Board of Directors awarded a contract for supplemental network engineering support services, the scope of which included network management and configuration, disaster recovery, and emergency support. That contract has since expired.

Given the ever-changing view of the technology landscape, staff has determined that a different approach to managing this contract is in order. In particular, staff has identified several different categories of services we either currently use, or anticipate needing in the future:

· Junior System Network Engineering

· Network System Engineering

· Senior System Network Engineering

· Virtualization Engineering

· Security Compliance

· IT Technician

· IT Project Management

· Business Continuity Planning / Disaster Recovery

The best tool for implementing a flexible model to utilize these services is by using term agreements.  A term agreement is one such that firms are qualified, rate-verified, and vetted as able to perform one or more of the above services for CDTA on an “as needed” basis. The purpose of a term agreement is to provide IT technical and management services to more effectively advance the strategic projects of CDTA. The existence of a term agreement does not guarantee work for a firm, nor does it guarantee that a firm will have the opportunity to submit a scope of work on any particular project. CDTA enters into term agreements with professional firms that are determined qualified, and when services are needed, the Project Manager will request estimates from term firm(s) as necessary. CDTA manages similar term agreements for engineering and legal services. 

Process:

Staff developed a Request For Proposals (RFP) that included a detailed description of the services required, a detailed response format, and pricing templates. Evaluation criteria included experience and references, adherence to requirements, cost effectiveness, and DBE participation.  179 firms registered for this RFP, and 11 firms submitted responses (one of which was deemed nonresponsive). An evaluation team narrowed the candidates down to 5 firms selected for interviews. Based on the evaluation process, staff is recommending that the following firms be awarded contracts for such IT services:

· Annese & Associates Inc. (a ConvergeOne Company) of Clifton Park, NY

· Janus Associates of Stamford CT

· Dyntek of Albany, NY (Irvine, CA)

· SoftHQ of San Diego, CA

Recommendation

At this time, I am recommending that four, one-year contracts with four one-year extensions be awarded to the above firms. The annual financial value of each contract shall vary and be dependent upon current projects in need of IT services.  There is no guarantee of work or minimum contract values. The fund source will be determined by the type of project.
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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
__ _ Construction & Maintenance

_ ___ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

__X_ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ _ _ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__  _ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

__X_ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


​​​​​​​​​​​​   NTE $750,000 annually_(up to $250,000 FFY19)_
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

  X    Request for Proposals (RFP)

__ __ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


____ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

____  Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
  X    Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


____ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_179

or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #  11
   

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority/Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?

Yes
No

Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing



____4______

D/MWBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable

Was contract awarded to a D/MWBE?



Yes
No (2 of 4 contracts awarded to WBE firms)

Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors



______0____

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: Annese & Associates, Inc.











  747 Pierce Road Suite 2












  Clifton Park, NY 12065




9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: ___FY19-24 Operating Budgets___________________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

  Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement


DATED:       May 9, 2018

  

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
__ _ Construction & Maintenance

_ ___ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

__X_ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ _ _ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__  _ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

__X_ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​
NTE $750,000 annually_(up to $250,000 FFY19)


fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

             X
 Request for Proposals (RFP)

__ __ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


____ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

____ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
_X_  Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


____ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_179__
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_11___

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority/Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?

Yes
No

Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing



____4______

D/MWBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable

Was contract awarded to a D/MWBE?



Yes
No (2 of 4 contracts awarded to WBE firms)

Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors



______0____

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: Dyntek













  255 Washington Ave Extension











  Albany, NY 12205




9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS:     FY19-24 Operating Budgets_____________________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

   Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement_____
DATED:      May 9, 2018



CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
__ _ Construction & Maintenance

_ ___ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

__X_ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
____  One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

____  Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

  X   Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_____ NTE $750,000 annually_(up to $250,000 FFY19)
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ X___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

__ __ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


____ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

__ _ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
_X_  Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


____ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #  179   
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_11___

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority/Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?

Yes
No

Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing



____4______

D/MWBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable

Was contract awarded to a D/MWBE?



Yes
No (2 of 4 contracts awarded to WBE firms)

Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors



______0____

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: Janus Software, Inc.












  4 High Ridge Park












  Stamford, CT 06905




9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: __ FY19-24 Operating Budgets____________________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

               Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

DATED:      May 9, 2018



CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
__ _ Construction & Maintenance

_ ___ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

__X_ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
____  One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

____  Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

__X__ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​_____NTE $750,000 annually_(up to $250,000 FFY19)_____
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ X___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

__ __ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


____ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

__ _ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
_X_  Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


____ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_179__
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_11___

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged/Minority/Women’s Business Enterprise (D/MWBE) involvement

Are there known D/MWBEs that provide this good or service?

Yes
No

Number of D/MWBEs bidding/proposing



____4______

D/MWBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable

Was contract awarded to a D/MWBE?



Yes
No (2 of 4 contracts awarded to WBE firms)

Number of D/MWBE Subcontractors



______0____

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: SoftHQ, Inc.













  6494 Weathers Place_Suite 200











  San Diego, CA 92121




9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: __ FY19-24 Operating Budgets__________________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

   Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

DATED:      May 9, 2018




CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 22 - 2018

Awarding a Sole Source Contract 

for the Purchase of Two Trolleys


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and

WHEREAS, Authority is authorized by Public Authorities Law section 1306 to make various capital purchases, and enter into contracts providing for capital purchases designed to provide the necessary equipment to meet its transportation objectives, including trolley service, and


WHEREAS, there is currently no contract for the purchase of trolleys and additional trolleys are needed to enhance the Capital City Shuttle service, and 


WHEREAS, due to the timing of this agreement and the need for this new service, the Authority recommends a sole source contract be awarded to Double K Inc. DBA Hometown Trolley of Crandon, WI, for the purchase of two trolleys for an amount not to exceed $307,935 with anticipated delivery in August 2018


WHEREAS, the Authority has previously purchased trolleys from Double K Inc. DBA Hometown Trolley of Crandon, WI, and staff has reviewed the pricing and finds it to be fair and reasonable in comparison to previous trolley purchases, and 


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby awards a sole source contract for the purchase of two trolleys to 

Double K Inc., DBA as Hometown Trolley, of Crandon, WI, for an amount not to exceed $307,935, subject to compliance with all contract terms and requirements.

2. Authority Staff is hereby authorized to execute the necessary contract documents.

3. The source of funds for this purchase will be included in the FY2019 Capital Plan.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 30th day of May, 2018.

Dated:  May 30, 2018
_____________________________________



Mark Schaeffer, Secretary
Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Contract award for sole source procurement of trolleys from Hometown Trolley of Crandon, WI. 

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
May 23, 2018

Board Action Date:

May 30, 2018

Background:

CDTA does not currently have a contract in place for the purchase of trolleys.

Purpose:

Additional trolleys will be utilized to enhance Capital City Shuttle service.

Summary of Proposal:

Staff recommends purchasing two (2) trolleys through a sole source purchase from Double K Inc. (d.b.a. Hometown Trolley) for use in revenue service.  Hometown Trolley was our vendor in the last competitive trolley procurement and can deliver trolleys by August 2018.  Utilizing this vendor allows for fleet continuity in parts/maintenance and trolley operation.  Staff has reviewed pricing and finds it to be fair and reasonable in comparison to previous trolley purchases. The 2018 price represents a 1.2% increase over the last purchase price.

Staff recommends a sole source contract for the purchase of two (2) trolleys be awarded to Double K Inc. d.b.a. Hometown Trolley for an amount not to exceed $307,935. Upon Board approval a contract will be executed immediately.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

The total cost is not to exceed $307,935 for the purchase of two (2) trolleys and they will be funded through the FY2019 Capital Plan.

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance
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Memorandum


Date:

May 15, 2018 

To:

Members, Performance Oversight Committee

From:

Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance

Subject:
Trolley Acquisition 
Overview

CDTA launched additional shuttle and trolley services in Albany and Schenectady last year to provide another option to drive tourism, support area businesses, and connect regional landmarks. A third trolley service operates in Saratoga Springs for the summer season. We have these “Downtowner” services as integral to furthering mobility choices throughout the Capital Region. Our new connector services accounted for more than 40,000 trips last year with potential to grow operational time frame and include additional geographic areas.  

We need at least two more trolley vehicles to operate these services. Three of the current trolleys are at or past their useful life (two over 7 years old and another over 19 years old).

In 2010, the Board awarded a five-year contract for the purchase of trolleys to Double K Inc., DBA as Hometown Trolley. Two trolleys were purchased off the contract and both remain in operation today. The contract expired in November 2015. Due to the timing of this new service need, it was determined a Request for Proposal was not feasible. Staff would like to recommend a sole source award to Double K Inc., DBA as Hometown Trolley. Staff has reviewed their pricing and finds it to be fair and reasonable in comparison to previous trolley purchases with the new price representing a 1.2% increase over the last purchase price. Total amount not to exceed $307,935.

The vehicle model is a Villager, Hometown Trolley manufactured body on a Ford chassis powered by a 6.8L gas engine.  The trolley is 31’ long, seats 32 passengers and includes two wheelchair positions. The trolleys are 100% American made.   

Staff recommends purchase of two trolley vehicles to provide customers with the consistent look and feel, which matches the service package for Albany, Saratoga, Schenectady. The trolleys will provide consistency across our core cities as we engage residents and visitors to try our services. 

These trolleys will be an addition to the current fleet, bringing our total to six (6) trolleys. Delivery is anticipated for August 2018.

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
____ Construction & Maintenance

__X__ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


____ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
__X__ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

____ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


   $307,935

 
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

____ Request for Proposals (RFP)

____ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


__X__ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

____ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
____ Request for Proposals (RFP) 

____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


__X_Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #__1_____
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #___1____

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) involvement

Are there known DBEs that provide this good or service?
Yes
No
Number of DBEs bidding/proposing


__________

DBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable
Number of DBE Subcontractors



_____0_____

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: __Double K Inc, DBA Hometown Trolley_________









  __701 N Railroad Ave__________________________









  __Crandon, WI 54520__________________________
9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS: ___FY19 Capital Budget___________________________________________________________

10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

___Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement____
DATED:   __April 30, 2018_______________________  

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 23 - 2018

Authorizing the Purchase of Two Commuter Buses 

for NX Service From Motor Coach Industries


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and

WHEREAS, the Authority is authorized by Public Authorities Law section 1306 to make various capital purchases, and enter into contracts providing for capital purchases designed to provide the necessary equipment to meet it transportation objectives, and

WHEREAS, the Capital Improvement plan of the Authority calls for the replacement of two 45-foot diesel powered motor coaches used for the Northway Commuter (“NX”) Service that connects Saratoga County to the City of Albany, and 


WHEREAS, the interests of the Authority are best served by “piggybacking” on the existing agreement between the Connecticut Department of Transportation (“ConnDOT”) and Motor Coach Industries, Inc. (MCI) of Schaumberg, Illinois, entered into after a competitive procurement by ConnDOT, and 


WHEREAS, ConnDOT is willing to assign the purchase option for two motor coaches to the Authority, allowing for the purchase of motor coaches at extremely competitive unit pricing, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority now desires to piggyback on the ConnDOT contract and enter into an agreement with MCI for the purchase of two (2) commuter style coaches for the NX service at a cost of $490,689 per vehicle, for a total cost of $981,378, with anticipated delivery in the fall of 2018.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby authorizes the execution of an agreement with MCI for the purchase of two 45-foot commuter style coaches at a cost of $490,689 per vehicle, for a total cost of $981,378, pursuant to the agreement between ConnDOT and MCI.

2. The Chief Executive Officer is hereby authorized to execute the necessary documents.

3. The source of funds for this purchase will be from the FY2019 Capital Plan.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 30th day of May, 2018.

Dated:
 May 30, 2018



__________________________________









Mark Schaeffer, Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Award recommendation for the purchase of two 45-foot diesel powered commuter buses for Northway Commuter Service from Motor Coach Industries (MCI).

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
May 23, 2018

Board Action Date:

May 30, 2018

Background:

CDTA is utilizing the “piggy back” option to purchase commuter buses from the Connecticut Department of Transportation (CTDOT) contract. Using a piggy back procurement allows CDTA to save time and money for small quantity purchases.

Purpose:

To replace an equal number of NX vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life for the NX service.

Summary of Proposal:

A Request for Proposals (RFP) was issued by CTDOT for motorcoaches.  Staff has requested options against this contract that would allow for vehicle purchases while meeting all federal requirements. CTDOT has granted the request for CDTA to purchase two buses under this contract.  Staff has reviewed the specifications and evaluated the price which represents a 2% price increase from last year and finds the pricing to be fair and reasonable. CDTA will execute our own agreement with MCI for the actual purchase.

Upon Board approval and contract execution a purchase order will be issued for two vehicles, with anticipated delivery in fall of 2018.  

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

The cost per vehicle is $490,689 for a total cost of $981,378.  This will be funded through our FY2019 Capital Plan.

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance
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Memorandum


Date:

May 1, 2018

To:

Members, Performance Oversight Committee

From:

Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance

Subject:           NX Service Replacement Vehicles
This memo is intended to explain the desire to piggyback commuter style coaches from the State of Connecticut Department of Transportation (CTDOT) contract. Staff would like to recommend the purchase of two (2) commuter style buses for the Northway Xpress service to Motor Coach Industries (MCI) of Schaumberg, Illinois.  

The vehicle model is a D4500 MCI powered by an 11.9L ISX Cummins diesel engine.  The bus is 45’ long with 55 seats and equipped with a Ricon wheelchair lift arrangement. The NX fleet consists of 14 commuter style buses. 

CDTA is able to capitalize on the extremely competitive pricing ConnDOT secured for these coaches through this procurement.  These coaches will cost 12% less than the same coaches cost in 2014.  

The Federal Transit Administration (FTA) useful life of this model bus is 12 years. These buses will replace an equal number of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life. Delivery is anticipated for fall 2018. 
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

Staff Contract Award Certification

1.   TYPE OF CONTRACT (check one):
____ Construction & Maintenance

_ _X__ Goods, Commodities & Supplies

____ Bus Purchase

____ Services & Consultants


__ __ Transportation & Operational Services

2.   TERMS OF PERFORMANCE (check one):
_ ___ One-Shot Deal:  Complete scope and fixed value 

____ Fixed Fee For Services:  Time and materials - open value

__  _ Exclusive Purchase Contract:  Fixed cost for defined commodity with indefinite quantity

____ Open Purchase Contract:  Commitment on specifications and price but no obligation to buy

____ Change Order:  Add on to existing contract

3.   CONTRACT VALUE:


_$981,378
fixed
estimated 
(circle one)

4.   PROCUREMENT METHOD (check one):  

_ ___ Request for Proposals (RFP)

____ Invitation for Bids (IFB)


__X__ Other

5.   TYPE OF PROCEDURE USED (check one):  

____ Micro Purchases (Purchases up to $2,499.00)

____ Small Purchases ($25,000 up to $$100,000)

____ Sealed Bid/Invitation for Bids (IFB) (Over $100,000)
_X_ _Request for Proposals (RFP) –Piggyback CTDOT
____ Professional Services (Over $25,000)


____ Sole or Single Source (Non-Competitive)

6.   SELECTION CRITERION USED:
Number of Proposals/Bids Solicited    #_______
or  


Advertised
Number of Proposals/Bids Received   #_______

Attach Summary of Bids/Proposals

7. Disadvantaged Business Enterprise (DBE) involvement

Are there known DBEs that provide this good or service?
Yes
No
Number of DBEs bidding/proposing


__________

DBE Certification on file?




Yes
No
Not Applicable
Number of DBE Subcontractors



__________

8.   LEGAL NAME and ADDRESS OF CONTRACTOR/VENDOR: _Motor Coach Industries, Inc.











  _1700 E Gulf Road Suite 300











    Schaumberg, IL 60173




9.   SOURCE OF FUNDS:          FY19 Capital Plan








10.   COMPLIANCE WITH STATE AND FEDERAL RULES:

Non-Collusion Affidavit of Bidder    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure & Certificate of Prior Non-Responsibility Determinations     


      (Yes, No, N/A)


Disclosure of Contacts (only RFPs)    
 





      (Yes, No, N/A)

Certification with FTA’s Bus Testing Requirements     




      (Yes, No, N/A)

11.  RESPONSIBLE STAFF CERTIFIES THE INTEGRITY OF THIS PROCUREMENT/CONTRACT: 

    Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement     
DATED:      April 30, 2018




CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 24 - 2018

Authorizing the Purchase of Twelve 40-foot 

Transit Buses from the Gillig, LLC Contract


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and

WHEREAS, the Authority is authorized by Public Authorities Law section 1306 to make various capital purchases, and enter into contracts providing for capital purchases designed to provide the necessary equipment to meet its transportation objectives, including fixed route service, and


WHEREAS, after competitive procurement, the Authority awarded a contract to Gillig, LLC of Hayward, California, in June 2016 for the purchase of forty-foot transit buses over a five-year period, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority’s current fleet replacement plan calls for annual vehicle purchases and disposal of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life, in order to minimize expense and maximize efficiency, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority’s fleet replacement plan calls for the purchase of twelve (12) additional fixed-route transit buses pursuant to the existing contract with Gillig, LLC, at a cost of $481,219 per vehicle including extended warranty for engines and changes in wiring for new radios, for a total amount of $5,775,228, with anticipated delivery in the Summer of 2019.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby authorizes the purchase of twelve (12) fixed-route transit buses pursuant to the existing contract with Gillig, LLC of Hayward, California, at a cost of $481,219 per vehicle and a total amount of $5,775,228, subject to compliance with all contract terms and requirements.

2. The Chief Executive Officer is hereby authorized to execute the necessary contract documents.  

3. The source of funds will be from the FY2019 Capital Plan.

4. This Resolution shall take effect immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 30th day of May, 2018.

Dated:  May 30, 2018
_____________________________________



Mark Schaeffer, Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Fixed route vehicle purchases from Gillig, LLC.

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
May 23, 2018

Board Action Date:

May 30, 2018

Background:

The current fleet replacement plan calls for annual vehicle purchases and disposal of vehicles that have reached the end of their useful life.  

Purpose:

To insure the effective operation of fixed route service.

Summary of Proposal:

Forty-foot (40’) buses were competitively procured through the Request for Proposal (RFP) process in June of 2016.  This contract was awarded to Gillig, LLC., and staff is recommending the purchase of twelve (12) vehicles.

Staff recommends purchasing twelve (12) 40’ buses from Gillig, LLC of Hayward, California at a cost of $481,219 per vehicle. This cost includes an extended warranty for engines and changes in wiring for new radios. The total cost represents a 1.8% price increase from the previous order for 12 of the same vehicle in 2017.  Anticipated delivery is in mid-2019.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

These orders will be funded from the FY2019 capital plan.

	Description
	Vendor
	Unit Cost
	Quantity
	Extended Cost

	Base Bus-40’
	Gillig, LLC
	$471,784
	12
	$5,661,408

	Wiring Change-Radios
	Gillig, LLC
	$3,935
	12
	$47,220

	Extended Warranties-40’
	Gillig, LLC
	$5,550
	12
	$66,600

	TOTAL:
	
	
	
	$5,775,228


Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance
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Memorandum

Date:

May 8, 2018

To:

Members, Performance Oversight Committee

From:

Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance

Subject:
Fixed Route Bus Acquisition 
Overview

On June 29, 2016, the Board awarded a five year contract for the purchase of accessible low floor heavy – duty transit vehicles to the Gillig Corporation of Hayward, California. Staff would like to recommend the purchase of twelve (12) additional vehicles for fixed route operations from this contract.  

The vehicle model is a Gillig, powered by an 8.9L Cummins diesel engine, meeting Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) regulations. The bus is 40’ long with thirty eight seats and allows for two wheel chair passengers when two bench seats are folded up.  

These buses will replace an equal number of vehicles currently used to run the fixed route service that have reached the end of their useful life.  Delivery is anticipated for the summer of 2019.
CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY

RESOLUTION NO. 25 - 2018

Awarding a Sole Source 
Contract To Trailways (Adirondack)


WHEREAS, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is charged by title 11-C of the Public Authorities Law with providing omnibus transportation within the Capital District transportation district, and


WHEREAS, the NYSDOT granted Trailways the exclusive right to operate service between Albany and the Poughkeepsie-Newburgh areas, and


WHEREAS, an agreement with NYSDOT requested CDTA to apply for and administer a federal grant for Trailways to provide public transportation services between Albany and the Poughkeepsie-Newburgh areas, and 


WHEREAS, the Authority is the designated recipient for the region and is the only agency eligible to receive federal public transportation funds directly, and 

WHEREAS, based on this unique situation and that there is no direct cost comparison, the Authority staff finds the contract terms to be fair and reasonable and recommends a five-year contract with Trailways to provide all service, vehicles and maintenance for the service period January 1, 2016 to December 31, 2021.


NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS RESOLVED AS FOLLOWS:
1. The Authority hereby awards a five-year contract with Trailways to provide all service, vehicles and maintenance for the service period January 1, 2016 to December 31, 2021.

2. The Chief Executive Officer is hereby authorized to execute the necessary documents.

3. The Authority will reimburse Trailways for eligible incurred expenses up to $575,000 per year from the FTA Section 5307 Capital Grant, varying from year to year depending on eligible expenses, NTD information and appropriated FTA funding.

4. This Resolution shall take effective immediately.

CERTIFICATION

The undersigned, duly qualified and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 30th day of May, 2018.

Dated:  May 30, 2018



__________________________________









Mark Schaeffer, Secretary

Capital District Transportation Authority

Agenda Action Proposal

Subject:  Contract award to Trailways (Adirondack).

Committee:


Performance Oversight

Committee Meeting Date:
May 23, 2018

Board Action Date:

May 30, 2018

Background:

An agreement with New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) asks CDTA to apply for and administer a federal grant for Trailways to provide public transportation services between Albany and the Poughkeepsie-Newburgh area. CDTA is the designated recipient for the region and as a result is the only agency eligible to receive federal public transportation funds directly.

Summary of Proposal:

NYSDOT granted Trailways the exclusive right to operate service between the Albany and Poughkeepsie-Newburgh areas. This service is eligible to earn federal transportation funds through the Federal Transit Administration (FTA) Section 5307 program provided Trailways reports related operating information to the National Transit Database (much like CDTA does). Trailways is reimbursed only for the funding their service earns. CDTA receives $150,000 for administering this grant.    

Because no other entity is eligible to provide these services there is no direct cost comparison available. Based on this unique situation, staff finds the contract terms to be fair and reasonable and recommends a five-year contract with Trailways to provide all service, vehicles and maintenance.

Financial Summary and Source of Funds:

CDTA will reimburse Trailways for eligible incurred expenses up to $575,000 per year from our FTA Section 5307 Capital Grant. This reimbursement will vary from year to year depending on eligible expenses, National Transit Database (NTD) information and appropriated FTA funding. The service period is January 1, 2016 – December 31, 2021. 

Prepared by:


Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Project Manager:


Philip Parella, Jr, Director of Finance
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From:
Philip Parella, Jr., Director of Finance

To:
Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Date:
May 29, 2018
Re:
Capital Cost of Contracting with Trailways (Adirondack)

The purpose of this memo is to justify a sole source award for a turnkey contract (FTA Circular 9030.1E) where CDTA purchases services and the contractor (Trailways Adirondack) provides the service, vehicles, and maintenance. 

The New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) issued Permanent State Operating Authority to Trailways for services they provide. Under Permanent State Operating Authority, a holder of this State Certificate is granted franchise-like protections, including the right to legally object to an application for authority by another carrier. Trailways (Adirondack) holds exclusive rights to operate these routes as they are the only entity authorized by NYSDOT to operate these routes. For these reasons and in accordance to the FTA circular 4220.1F, CDTA will enter into a sole source procurement with Adirondack Trailways. 
Trailways (Adirondack) operates this service on its own, and CDTA or other local bus operators would not provide it if Adirondack Trailways decided to end the operation. Therefore, Trailways (Adirondack) should not be subject to any competitive procurement requirements since CDTA is not causing it to operate the service. 

As per the terms of the Agreement dated October 19, 2015, CDTA shall annually apply for and administer a FTA Section 5307 Capital Grant where Trailways (Adirondack) will provide certain public mass transportation services between the Albany and Poughkeepsie-Newburgh urbanized areas, and CDTA shall utilize a portion of 5307 funds to reimburse Trailways (Adirondack) for service rendered and/or reimburse certain eligible operating expenses of Trailways (Adirondack) associated with the operation of such services. Under this agreement, CDTA can provide 50% of the contract price at the 80% capital eligibility rate. The contract price will vary from year to year depending on appropriated FTA funding and reported NTD data. 

This is a unique situation, in that no other entity is eligible to provide these services therefore there is no direct cost comparison. However, reimbursement is based on eligible incurred expenses, annual reported NTD data, and appropriated FTA funding. Based on these factors, CDTA concludes the cost of entering into a contract with Trailways (Adirondack) is fair and reasonable. 

CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITYPRIVATE 
RESOLUTION NO. 26 - 2018
Approval of the Draft Financial and Compliance Report for FY2018

WHEREAS, pursuant to Public Authorities Law § 1305-a, the Capital District Transportation Authority (the “Authority”) is required to issue reports describing its financial condition; and 

WHEREAS, pursuant to Public Authorities Law § 1306, the Authority is empowered to retain auditors to formulate financial and compliance reports; and 

WHEREAS, the Performance Oversight Committee has reviewed and recommended the approval of the Draft Financial and Compliance Report by Lumsden & McCormick, LLP, external auditors, dated March 31, 2018 for fiscal year April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED:
1. The Authority hereby approves the Draft Financial and Compliance Report by Lumsden & McCormick, LLP, external auditors, dated March 31, 2018 for fiscal year April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018.
2. The Authority hereby authorizes the filing of the Draft Financial and Compliance Report dated March 31, 2018 for fiscal year April 1, 2017 through March 31, 2018 with the appropriate governmental entities.
3.  This resolution shall take effect immediately.

 CERTIFICATION 
The undersigned, duly elected and acting as Secretary of the Capital District Transportation Authority, certifies that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of a resolution adopted at a legally convened meeting of the Capital District Transportation Authority held on the 30th day of May, 2018.
Dated:  May 30, 2018

_______________________________



Mark Schaeffer, Secretary

                                                                                                            
Memorandum

May 30, 2018
To:

Chairwoman of the Board



Board Members

From:

Chief Executive Officer

Subject:
Chief Executive Officer Report for May      

Overview

This has been a busy month at CDTA with activities and events that highlight what we do and how we connect the region. Bike sharing is back, construction activities have resumed, and services are being added and adjusted for the summer season. 

With a great report from our external auditors, the budget season is in our rear-view mirror. Preparing the budget and working through its execution stretches over 6 months. As that period ends, the team from Lumsden and McCormick arrives to close the books for the year and complete their annual examination of our accounting practices, internal controls and business models. They affirmed our financial position and indicate that we have positive cash flow. They noted no material weaknesses in our financial procedures and found areas of improvement, most notably in how we track and record grants. This is no small matter given the size of our capital program and the amount of grant funds that flow through the organization. Hats off to Mike Collins and his team for their outstanding efforts. 

Along a similar line, the Federal Transit Administration audits our performance every three years in a process called the Triennial Review. A review team is led by a contract reviewer who began work a few months ago looking at more than 20 functional areas. The intent of the triennial review is to ensure that we spend federal funds on the things we said we would spend them on, that we are making our best effort to advance programs and services associated with the funds, and that we manage the money in accordance with all federal regulations. The reviewer began work on site today and will continue for the next two days. He will interview staff members and review our procedures and practices. He will prepare a detailed report, which is sort of a report card from our partners at the federal government. Bridget Beelen is our contact for this work and she has done a great job preparing the company and our staff for this intensive effort. Details to follow. 

Earlier this month, we began the collective bargaining process with an exchange of proposals. Once that was completed, negotiating teams for the ATU and the company began discussion on the various components of the contract. Focus areas for us are wages, benefits and working conditions for our employees. These discussions are continuing and the negotiating teams are hopeful of a successful outcome. The current contract expires on June 15. We will update board members periodically on these developments. Please let me or Mike Collins know if you have questions. 

We have engaged Doug Eadie to assist us with implementing the High Impact Governance recommendations that were adopted by the board. He is working with the strategic implementation committee, with me, and with our staff to ensure that we get maximum benefit from this work. Our timetable is aggressive and we hope to have all this work done in about 6 weeks.  More details to follow.

We continue to work on state advocacy with Lisa Marrello and her team. With the state budget work behind us, we are focused on CDTA specific projects that we can highlight and develop. Many of our projects and plans are unique and different from other transit systems across upstate New York. We are talking with elected officials and state agencies about ways that we can integrate this work with other efforts and with innovative funding mechanisms. These efforts will continue throughout the summer and fall. It is part of our messaging and positioning work as we develop our role in the regional economic development process.  

On a beautiful and very sunny May 8 day at Mohawk Harbor in Schenectady, we kicked off Season 2 for CDPHPCycle!  Georgie Nugent provided the vision for bike sharing and how we are connecting it to improved regional mobility. Dr. John Bennet provided comments about the great partnership that we have developed with his staff at CDPHP, our title sponsor. David Buicko from the Galesi Corporation was our gracious host and he proudly highlighted the eye-catching mixed-use development that is almost complete in downtown Schenectady.  Several other partners spoke glowingly about the role that bike share plays in the development and promotion of the region. Several of them called it one of the final pieces in making the region a more exciting place to live and work. We continue to add new stations and bikes to the network. In the coming weeks, we will be at 75 stations and 350 bicycles. Ridership is already surpassing last year’s totals and we will integrate this into our regular monthly reports.   

With full integration of Navigator, our smart card/mobile ticketing system, we are focused on increasing the number of customers using prepayment. More than 35,000 Navigator cards have been distributed throughout our system. Not all cards are being used, but the objective is to get them in the hands of customers and convince them of the benefits of this technology. Over time, we will introduce new features that add value to Navigator and increase its use on our buses. 

As we have discussed, the Navigator transition has been at the center of a drop in boardings our counts. This has continued, but slowed in recent weeks. We may have underestimated the impact of converting our full slate of fare products (Swiper cards, day cards, trip tickets and reduced fare cards) to the Navigator platform (card and mobile). In addition, the timing of our implementation may also be driving some of the ridership changes – terrible weather in the last quarter of the year and a national trend that shows a slowing of transit ridership adds complexity of this matter.   

We will add seasonal services to our route network in the coming weeks. This includes downtown shuttle services in the major cities of our region, and services to parks and summer activity centers. They are part of our extended network and we are looking to develop them and make them part of our regular route compliment. In addition, minor adjustments were made to services last week; this is part of our regular maintenance of the network, which is constantly adjusted to customer demand and to employee input.   

Construction updates – work continues on the deck repair at Rensselaer Rail Station. Phase two and three will be complete this summer and all phases complete by the end of 2018. Work has resumed at Lark and Washington and we are coordinating this with infrastructure improvements being done by National Grid. We are looking at an early summer completion and are planning an event to open the new BRT station. Shelters continue to be upgraded and new ones added to the system to make waiting for buses more convenient for customers. Installation of hardware and software for our CAD/AVL system also continues.  IT staff is working closely with operations staff to insure a smooth transition on this important initiative.  

Key Performance Measures
Performance measures for the company are included in monthly reports. Data is for April and is compared to April 2017. The data provides a snapshot about what we do and how we do it. As this is the first month of the fiscal year, there is little year-to-date data; month over month comparisons continue to be helpful to us.    

Total ridership for April was 1.31 million, down 9% from last April (1.43 million).  We continue to look at categories of ridership to better understand what is causing our drop off. The transition to Navigator continues to be a principal driver of this change but we have noticed a slowing in the decline.  STAR ridership was down 2% from last April (about 500 less boardings). Boarding counts on Northway Xpress (NX) buses were up at 8% from last April (16,605 v 13,468 last April). NX ridership tracks closely to the price of gas; prices have quietly crept to $3/gallon.      

As discussed in the Performance Oversight Committee meeting, our financial condition is strong.  It is driven by several factors including, increased State Operating Assistance (STOA) and capital funding, increases in revenue generated by Universal Access agreements, and the solid performance of other revenue sources like facility advertising and Rensselaer Rail Station parking and tenant lease revenue.   

Total revenue was almost 1% under budget for the month with no concerning items to note. Expenses were almost 4% over budget for the month. Most of this is a result of timing – for example, expenses for our annual awards dinner were booked in April causing the miscellaneous line to be over budget and several large payments made to vendors moved the professional services line over budget. This will normalize over time. On the flip side, the wage and benefit lines were under budget by 2%; almost 70% of our expenses fall into these categories. Staff will provide more trend analysis as we move deeper into the fiscal year. 

As reported in non-financial reports, we missed 23 trips on the fixed route system; last April, we missed 25 trips.  There were no trip denials in STAR.  We reported 31 accidents in April with 12 categorized as preventable. Last April, we reported 32 accidents with 9 preventable. 98% of preventative maintenance inspections were done on time; last April, 99% of PMI’s were done on time. Scheduled maintenance work is at 87%; last April, it 82%.  Fixed route timeliness was at 78%; last April, it was 71%. Our goal is to operate within a 0-5 minute late window at least 80% of the time.  Over the past two years, there has been continuous improvement in maintenance performance and schedule adherence. CDTA employees are committed to improvement and have responded to the challenges involved with making the changes to get there.   

Our call center processed 174 comments, compared to 235 last April.  Response time to close inquiries was at 98%; the highest it has been since we began tracking this. There were 955,000 page views at www.cdta.org. Last April, there were just over 1 million views. New tools help us communicate with customers and the public. We are devoting more attention to these tools and how they can be used to maximize their effect. 

Activity Report 


As you can see in my report, I spend a good deal of time on external relationships. This helps to expand our partnership base and position the company as a conduit for economic opportunity. Our staff is very active in these efforts, allowing us to be in many places at one time, engaging with multiple audiences.  

· On April 26, Jon Scherzer and I met with Melanie Beam, Executive Director of Capital Car Share. This is a local group, which operates in the City of Albany. We pass through federal funds from CDTC to support this work. We talked about ways to strengthen their program. Mike Franchini from CDTC joined us.     

· On April 27, we held an all Authority staff meeting. These are held every 6-8 weeks to get everybody up to speed on the projects we are advancing for CDTA.   

· On April 27, Chris Desany and I met with Ray Gillen, Metroplex and staff from Adirondack Trailways to continue discussion about a transit center in Schenectady. We are focused on the bus station at the base of State Street and are talking about ways to develop it.       

· On April 30, Fred Gilliam, Lance Zarcone and I met with Bob and Steve Brown. The Browns operate Northway Express service under contract to CDTA. We meet periodically to talk about the service, the equipment they use and issues that may need attention. 

· On May 1, I met with Mike Fleisher. Mike was the Chief Executive Officer at the NYS Thruway; he also held several senior positions at NYSDOT. He is now a consultant working on his own. We get together periodically to talk about infrastructure and funding issues.            

· On May 1, I attended a media event to spotlight our work with the Spotted Zebra School. We donated a retired shuttle bus to Spotted Zebra for their work with children with autism. The bus transports the school’s sensory equipment throughout the region.

· On May 1, I attended a meeting at the NYS Office of General Services with Chris Desany and Ross Farrell to talk about transportation issues.   

· On May 2, Chris Desany, Ross Farrell and I provided a presentation on the River Corridor BRT to the Capital Region Economic Development Council. We have submitted a $7.3 million request for funding as part of the Upstate Revitalization Initiative (URI).      

· On May 3, I appeared on the Spectrum News 9 morning show with Dr. John Bennett from CDPHP. We spoke about Season 2 of CDPHPCycle!. Jaime Watson organized this interview as part of our Cycle! outreach efforts.     

· On May 8, I emceed our media event to kick-off Season 2 of CDPHPCycle! at Mohawk Harbor in Schenectady. Georgie Nugent was our featured speaker; she was joined by Dr. John Bennett from CDPHP. A long list of partners attended and spoke about the program, its popularity and prospects for expansion.  Jackie Falotico and Mike Criscione joined Georgie to represent the Board.    

· On May 8, I attended The Independent Living Center’s 24th annual Dessert Spectacular. Jon Scherzer, Jaime Watson, Amanda Avery and Mike Collins also attended. A great job by Denise Figueroa and her staff. They outdo themselves every year.      

· On May 9, we began contract negotiations with the Amalgamated Transit Union. Our agreement expires on June 15 and we have meetings scheduled for the next two months so that the teams from CDTA and the ATU can work towards a successful resolution. We will provide periodic updates on this important topic.     

· On May 9, I attended meeting of the United Way Executive Committee. I am a board officer and this committee is akin to our Operations/Governance committee. 

· On May 9, I attended a meeting of the NYPTA Board of Directors, which we hosted at CDTA. We talked about our advocacy work, ways to expand the PTLI program for emerging professionals, and programs to serve small members from rural communities.     

· On May 10, I spoke at the Run, Bike, Hike Trails Summit sponsored by Assemblywoman Patricia Fahy. About 100 people attended this event at the Capitol where speakers talked about the economic and community impact of our trail system. I spoke about our transit services and highlighted CDPHP Cycle!
· On May 10, I attended the Kidney Foundation Annual Dinner with my wife Sheila at the Capital Center. Jon Scherzer and his wife Monica also attended. 

· On May 11, close to 30 CDTA employees attended the 40 Under 40 luncheon at the Capital Center. We were there to support Jaime Watson, who is a member of this year’s class. This is a special achievement and we are very proud of Jaime. Thanks to Georgie Nugent and Mike Criscione who represented the Board. 

· On May 14, I spoke with our newest class of 14 bus operators. The class will be ready for service in late June and I talked with them about our expectations and the potential rewards that are ahead of them as they embark on a successful career at CDTA. 

· On May 14, we were a presenting partner of the Rensselaer County Chamber of Commerce’s roundtable discussion with Congressman Paul Tonko and John Faso. Georgie Nugent introduced the program and we listened to a spirited discussion about developments in Washington. We were joined by Denise Figueroa, Jaime Watson, Jon Scherzer, Phil Parella, Rick Vines and Allie Schreffler. 

· On May 15, we were presented with a community partner award at the Albany Police Department’s annual awards ceremony. The award is given to organizations that demonstrate a commitment to community. My wife Sheila and Jaime Watson joined me at the College of St. Rose. It was great to listen to the internal recognition awards given to APD officers who perform above and beyond expectations. 

· On March 16, I attended a meeting of the United Way Board of Directors. I have been a member of this board for several years and am impressed by the work that the United Way does throughout the community. 

· On March 17, I participated in the CDPHP Workforce Challenge in downtown Albany. Our group of 25 people ran/walked alongside 10,000 participants in this annual event. Great job by Mike Collins who coordinates this – another nice way for employees to get together in a social activity; and to get some needed exercise.

· On March 18, I was invited to the City of Albany’s Bike to Work event. Mayor Sheehan was the host and there were several elected officials and community supporters there. I was happy to see that the Mayor chose to ride a CDPHPCycle! bike.

· On March 18, I met with staff from Capital Region Gondola. They provided a project update, which is moving forward. We are working with them as appropriate; if this develops, it will be another mobility options for travel between Rensselaer and Albany. 

· On March 18, I attended an open house at the United Way offices. The event was deigned to introduce the new United Way CEO Peter Gannon and to thank Interim CEO Wally Altes for his work over the past few months. Several CDTA staff members attended as did ATU Business Agent Corey Bixby.

· On May 22 and 23, the negotiating teams for CDTA and the ATU met to continue discussions about a new collective bargaining agreement. 

· On May 23, I attended a meeting of the Equinox Board of Directors. I have been on this board for many years and am impressed by the work the organization does for people with mental illness, for young people who need support services, and for victims of domestic violence. Many of their clients and staff use CDTA services.       

· On May 23, I attended the annual board meeting and employee recognition ceremony at the Colonie Senior Service Center. As a resident of the Town, I am happy to give time to this organization. CDTA has a great relationship with CSSC and seniors in the town. 

· On May 24, Chris Desany, Ross Farrell and I met with staff from Capitalize Albany and the Albany Parking Authority to talk about issues of common concern, most notably the need for an intermodal center in the downtown area. 

· On May 25, I met with Kate Manley, President and CEO of the Rensselaer County Regional Chamber of Commerce to talk about our partnership and things we can do to help each other. 

· On May 30, an FTA contract reviewer arrived at CDTA to begin the triennial review. This review looks at a variety of our functional areas that we spend federal funds on. We expect a draft report next week.   

Final Thoughts

As we begin to transition to the summer season, our work continues to make CDTA bigger and better. We have opportunities surrounding us and it is important to understand what is best for CDTA and what is best for improved mobility throughout the region. We are having more conversations at the committee level to help us make informed policy decisions and to set the company on the right course. Not all projects and activities can be taken on given the size and scope of our company. And not all of them are appropriate for CDTA; however, we will give them the attention they deserve with discussion in our stronger committee structure. 

Copy:
Senior Staff

Director of Corporate Communications

Director of Marketing
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